ALL INDIA VEERASHAIVA MAHASABHA (REGD.)

(Reg No.96/76-77 Date:5-7-1976)
No.17/4, 'Veerashaiva Lingayath Bhavan', Ramanamaharshi Road,
Sadashivanagar, Bangalore-560 080
Ph:23602177/78, Tele Fax-080-23618400, e-mail-info@veerashaivamahasabha.com,
www.veerashaivamahasabha.org



CONSTITUTION OF MAHASABHA MEMORANDUM, RULES AND REGULATIONS

(Amendments upto 31-3-2018)

2018



Poojya Hanagal Sri Kumara Swamigalu Founder

ALL INDIA VEERASHAIVA MAHASABHA (REGD.)

(Reg No.96/76-77 Date:5-7-1976)

No.17/4, 'Veerashaiva Lingayath Bhavan', Ramanamaharshi Road, Sadashivanagar, Bangalore-560 080

Ph:23602177/78, Tele Fax-080-23618400, e-mail-info@veerashaivamahasabha.com, www.veerashaivamahasabha.org



CONSTITUTION OF MAHASABHA MEMORANDUM, RULES AND REGULATIONS (Amendments upto 31-3-2018)

2018



ನೋಂದಣಿ ಪ್ರಮಾಣ ಪತ್ರ Certificate of Registration

S.No.96/76-77		,		
BANGA LORE.		3		
ಕರ್ನಾಟಕ ಸಂಘಗಳ ಅಧಿನಿಯಂಮ ೧೯೬		ೆಯ ಕ್ರಮೂಂಕದ ಕರ್ನಾಟಕ ಇಂದಯಿತವಾಯಿತೆಂದು ಈ ಕ		
I hereby certify that th	neALL INDIA	VEERASAIVA MAR	IASABHA ".	
At Jagadguru Jayadeva	Hostel, 18, Se	shadri Roaq,Bar	ngalore-56000	9.
***************************************		** ************************************	***** ********************************	•••••••••
·,				
••••		• :		
is this day registered under t 17 of 1960),	he_Karnataka Socie	ties Registration A	ct, 1960 (Kar na	taka Act No.
ಸಂದಾಯವಾದ ಶುಲ್ಕ Fee Paid, Rupees	Fifty only	ರೂಪಾಯಿಗಳು.		••••••••••
ಬೆಂಗಳೂರಿನಲ್ಲಿ ಒಂದು ಸಾವಿರ ಒಂ	ುಬೈನೂರ ಇಸವಿ _.	ತಿಂಗಳಂದ	ನಾಂಕದಂದು ನಾನು ಸ	ಹಿ ಹಾಕಿಕೊಟ್ಟಿದ್ದೇನೆ
Given under my hand a			· ·	
One Thousand Nine H	undred andS	eventy six.		
The state of the s		For Regi	(M. GURUS WAMY) Spring October of Societies	1 5) ਵੇਖੇਰ ਸ਼ਰਜ਼ਟਰ. in Karnataka.

58/8	ತ್ತಿಂತ್ರಗಳ ಂಜಸ್ಪಾರವರ ಕಛೇರ	, ಕರ್ನಾಟಕ ಸರ್ಕಾರ	
OFFICE	OF THE REGISTRA	AR OF SOCIETIES	
- 1			-8- 1983
	೯ಟಕ ರಾಜ್ಯದ ಸಂಘಗಳ ಅ ಧ		ಪ್ರಕರಣಗಳ
್ತ ಮೇರೆಗೆ ಅಪೇಕ್ಷಿತವಾದಂತೆ ಈ	_		·
	ಸಂಘದ	ಇವರಿಂದ	19 .
-	ಅವರ	ದಿನಾಂಕದ	
ಕ್ರಮಾಂಕದ	*	ಪ	ತ್ರದೊಡನೆ ಬಂದಿದೆ,
ಸಂದಾಯವಾದ ಶುಲ್ಕ ರೂಪಾ			
Page 1 of Control		ಟಕ ರಾಜ್ಯದ ಸಂಘಗಳ ರಜಸ್ಕಾ ರ	
	he residen	F. All India	Vecrasaiva
of the Haha. with his letter No	Sabha, Ses	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Bangalore -9
Mich his letter No	/-m-1-	dated	7 f [] 1983
the undermentioned do	cuments as required	by Sections 4 9/ c	md 10
of the Karnataka Sociel			N int
	1. 60		ar of Societies,
Amendment to	Memora	for Registrar of Societ	
rules and Reg	ulations land	thin and	GPB-4139
	The state of the s	DOUBLE .	

ಸಂಘಗಳ ರಿಜಿಸ್ಟ್ರಾರರ ಕಛೇರಿ, ಕರ್ನಾಟಕ ಸರ್ಕಾರ OFFICE OF THE REGISTRAR OF SOCIETIES

ಎ.ಎಂ.ಆರ್ 16/98-99 ಎಸ್.ನಂ. 96/76-77 ಬೆಂಗಳೂರು 3–7–1998

1960ನೇ ಇಸವಿಯ ಕರ್ನಾಟಕ ರಾಜ್ಯದ ಸಂಘಗಳ ಅಧಿನಿಯಮದ 9 <u>ಮತ್ತು 10ನೇ</u> ಪ್ರಕರಣಗಳ ಮೇರೆಗೆ ಅಕೇಕ್ಷಿತವಾಂತೆ ಈ ಕೆಳಗೆ ನಮೂದಿಸಿದ ದಸ್ತಾವೇಜುಗಳ <u>ಅಖಿಲ ಭಾರತ ವೀರಶೈವ ಮಹಾಸಭಾ</u> ಸಂಘದ <u>ಕಾರ್ಯದರ್ಶಿ</u> ಇವರಿಂದ <u>ಜ್ಞಾಪನ ಪತ್ರ, ನಿಯಮ ನಿಬಂಧನೆಗಳು</u> ತಿದ್ದುಪಡಿ ನೋಂದಾಯಿಸಿದೆ. ಅವರ ದಿನಾಂಕ <u>ಅ.ಭಾ.ವೀ.ಮ. 98/99, 30–4–98 ಕ್ರಮಾಂಕ, ಪತ್ರ</u>ದೊಡನೆ ಬಂದಿದೆ. ಸಂದಾಯವಾದ ಶುಲ್ಕ <u>ರೂಪಾಯಿ 150/–</u> ಒಂದು ನೂರಾ ಐವತ್ತು ರೂಪಾಯಿಗಳು ಮಾತ್ರ.

ಕರ್ನಾಟಕ ರಾಜ್ಯದ ಸಂಘಗಳ ರಿಜಿಸ್ಟ್ರಾರರ ಪರವಾಗಿ ಸಹಿ/– ಸಂಘಗಳ ರಿಜಿಸ್ಟ್ರಾರರು ಬೆಂಗಳೂರು ನಗರ ಜಿಲ್ಲೆ, ಬೆಂಗಳೂರು

ಸಂಘಗಳ ರಿಜಿಸ್ಟ್ರಾರರ ಕಛೇರಿ, ಕರ್ನಾಟಕ ಸರ್ಕಾರ

ವಿ.ನಿ.ರಿ.60/239/03-04 ರಿ.ನಂ.96/76-77 ಬೆಂಗಳೂರು 2–1–2004

1960ನೇ ಇಸವಿಯ ಕರ್ನಾಟಕ ರಾಜ್ಯದ ಸಂಘಗಳ ಅಧಿನಿಯಮದ <u>9 ಮತ್ತು 10ನೇ</u> ಪ್ರಕರಣಗಳ ಮೇರೆಗೆ ಅಪೇಕ್ಷಿತವಾದಂತೆ ಈ ಕೆಳಗೆ ನಮೂದಿಸಿದ ದಸ್ತಾವೇಜುಗಳ <u>ಅಖಿಲ ಭಾರತ ವೀರಶೈವ ಮಹಾಸಭಾ</u> ಸಂಘದ <u>ಕಾರ್ಯದರ್ಶಿ</u> ಇವರಿಂದ <u>ಜ್ಞಾಪನಾ ಪತ್ರ ನಿಯಮ ನಿಬಂಧನೆ ತಿದ್ದುಪಡಿ ನೋಂದಾಯಿಸಿದೆ 19_________</u> ಅವರ <u>10–12–03</u> ದಿನಾಂಕದ ಕ್ರಮಾಂಕದ ______ ಪತ್ರದೊಡನೆ ಬಂದಿದೆ. ಸಂದಾಯವಾದ ಶುಲ್ತ ರೂಪಾಯಿ <u>350/– ಮೂರು ನೂರಾ ಐವತ್ತು ರೂಪಾಯಿಗಳು ಮಾತ್ರ</u>.

ಸಹಿ/– ಕರ್ನಾಟಕ ರಾಜ್ಯದ ಸಂಘಗಳ ರಿಜಿಸ್ಟ್ರಾರರ ಪರವಾಗಿ ಸಂಘ ಸಂಸ್ಥೆಗಳ ನೋಂದಣಾಧಿಕಾರಿಯವರ ಪರವಾಗಿ (ಬೆಂಗಳೂರು ನಗರ ಜಿಲ್ಲೆ) ಕರ್ನಾಟಕ ಸರ್ಕಾರ



ನೋಂದಣಿ ಸಂಖ್ಯೆ:

96/76-77

ಸಹಕಾರ ಇಲಾಖೆ

ಎಎಂಆರ್ ಸಂಖ್ಯೆ

78/17-18

ಸಂಘಗಳ ಜಿಲ್ಲಾ ನೋಂದಣಾಧಿಕಾರಿಗಳ ಕಛೇರಿ

ನಾಲ್ಕನೇ ವಲಯ, ಬೆಂಗಳೂರು ನಗರ ಜಿಲ್ಲೆ ನಂ. 146, "ಸಹಕಾರ ಸೌಧ", 3ನೇ ಮಹಡಿ 8ನೇ ಅಡ್ಡರಸ್ಕೆ, 3ನೇ ಮುಖ್ಯರಸ್ಕೆ, ಮಾರ್ಗೋಸಾ ರಸ್ತೆ ಮಲ್ಲೇಶ್ವರಂ, ಬೆಂಗಳೂರು-560 003. 31 -03-2018

ದಿನಾಂಕ :

** ಕರ್ನಾಟಕ ಸಂಘಗಳ ನೋಂದಣಿ ಕಾಯಿ 22-	ದ್ದೆ 1960 ರ 13-2018	ಕಲಂ 9/10	ಪ್ರಕರಣಗಳ
ಮೇರೆಗೆ ತಿರುಪಡಿ ಮಾಡಲು ದಿನಾಂಕ :			ರಂದು
ಅಖಿಲ ಭಾರತ ಕ	೧ೀರಶೈವ ಮಹಾಸ	ಭಾ	
ನಂ.17/4, 'ವೀರಶೈವ–ಲಿಂಗಾಯತ ಭವನ, ರವ	nn ಮಹರ್ಷಿ ರಸ್ತೆ, 7	ಸದಾಶಿವನಗರ, ಬೆಂ	ಗಳೂರು–80
	<u>(1977)</u>		ಸಂಘದ
ಅಧ್ಯಕ್ಷರು / ಕಾರ್ಯದರ್ಶಿ ಪ್ರಸ್ತಾವನೆ ಸಲ್ಲಿಸಿ	ರುತ್ತಾರೆ. ಸದರಿ	ದಸ್ತಾವೇಜುಗಳನ	ು _ನ ಅಂದರೆ,
ಸಂಘದ ಜ್ಞಾಪನ ಪತ್ರ (Memorandum of	XX 8		8, 86 36 36
(Rules and Regulation) ತಿದ್ದುಪಡಿಯನ್ನು 350	ನೋಂದಾಯಿಸಲ್ ಮೂನ	ಾಗಿದೆ. ತಿದ ೧೭ ಇವತು ಗೂತ	್ಲಪಡಿ ಶುಲ್ಕ ಗಾಯಿಗಳು
ರೂ(ಅಕ್ಷಠಗಳಲ್ಲಿ	ರೂಪಾಯಿ	<u> </u>	
		ಮಾತ್ರ) ಗಳನ್ನು
ಪಾವತಿಸಿರುತಾರೆ.			
2018		ಮಾರ್ಚ್	
ಎರಡು ಸಾವಿಠದ	_ ಇಸವಿ ===		ತಿಂಗಳು
31ನೇ ದಿನಾಂಕದಂದು ನ	ನ್ನ ಸ್ವ ಸಹಿ ಮ	ತ್ತು ಕಛೇರ್ರಿ /ಮ	ುದ್ರೆಯೊಂದಿಗೆ
ನೀಡಲ್ಪಟ್ಟಿದೆ.	` ~	_ // n	
ພ ຝ		Vax	
	ಸಂಘಗಳ	ಜಿಲ್ಲಾ ಸೋಂಧ್ರ	್ ತಾದಿಕಾರಿಗಳು.
	204110		

All India Veerashaiva Mahasabha (Regd.)

No.17/4, 'Veerashaiva-Lingayath Bhavan', Sadashivanagar, Bangalore-560 080

List of Working Committee Members of the Mahasabha

(For the period from 2012 to 2018)

PRESIDENT

1. **Dr. Shamanur Shivashankarappa,** MLA No.2633, "Bakkesh House", 7th Main, 2nd Cross, M.C.C. 'B' Block, **Davangere-577 001**Ph:08192-222011 (R) 222017 (Fax) Mo-98440-97399

HONORARY-PRESIDENT

2. **Shri Bheemanna Khandre,** Ex- Minister Bhalki- 585 328, Dist-Bidar Ph: 08484-262270, Mo-94480-50765

SENIOR VICE-PRESIDENT

3. **Shri N. Thippanna,** Ex-MLC President, Karnataka State Unit No-11, 1st Main, Gandhinagar, **Bellary-583 103**, Ph-08392-255888, 257734 (R) Mo-98452-21373

VICE PRESIDENTS

4. Shri Malharigouda S.Patil, Ex-Minister "Shriwari", Sankeshwara-591 313 Tq-Hukkeri, Dist-Belgaum Mo-94481-12378 5. Dr. Prabhakar Kore, M.P. Working President, K.L.E. Society. No-BC-92, Church Street, Belgaum-590 009 Ph-0831-225170, 080-23343747 (B'lore) Mo-98453-54747 Shri V.C. Charanthimath, M.L.A 6. Working President, Basaveshwar a Veerashaiva Vidhyavardhaka Sangha Bagalkot-587 101 Ph-08354-240817, 2420880(R) Mo-98452-25757, 94481-43702

7.	Shri A.C.Jayanna S/o A.Channabasappa
	No.253, Chamarajpet
	Davangere-577 001
	Mo-98444-97399
8.	Shri A.S.Veeranna
	No.1951, M.C.C. 'A' Block,
	Davangere-577 004
	Mo-98457-41670, Ph:08192-231674 (Fax)
9.	Shri Devaraya Nadepalli
	No.19, Om Nagar, Allamaprabhu Road,
	University Road, Gulbarga-585 105
	Ph.08472-222503(R.),
	Mo-94481-24503
10.	Smt Guramma Siddareddy
	K.H.B. Colony, Bidar-585 401
	Ph: 08482-229944, Mo-98866-59849
11.	Shri Venkatareddy Mudnal, MLA
	Kajagarawadi,
	Yadgiri-585 201
	Mo-98807-17666
12.	Shri S.S.Ganesh S/o Dr.Shamanur
	Shivashankarappa
	No.2634, 7 th Main, 2 nd Cross,
	M.C.C. 'B' Block, Davangere-577 004 ,
12	Mo-98450-53538
13.	Shri Anaberu Rajanna No.354, 'Nanda Nivas', 9 th Cross,
	P.J.Extention, Davangere-577 001
	Mo-94481-14684
14.	Smt Madhura Ashok Kumar
1 1.	No.676, "Shriganda", 6 th Main,
	2 nd Cross, Vijayanagar, Bangalore-560 040
	Ph: 080-23403956 (R),
	Mo- 98452-73085
15.	Shri B.S.Sachidanandamurty
	No.51/B, 'Prashastha', 1st 'A' Main
	1 st Stage, K.H.B.Colony, Basaveshwaranagar,
	Bangalore-560 079
	Ph:080-23489162, Mo-94487-68576
	<u>bsmurty@gmail.com</u>
16.	Shri Gururaj E.Hunasimarad
	'Beladingalu', 1st Cross, Near Eshwar Temple
	Gandhinagar, Dharwad-580 004
	Mo-94480-66863, Ph:0836-2462205

EX-OFFICIO VICE PRESIDENT & STATE PRESIDENTS

17.	Shri Vishwanatha Baburao Chakote, Ex-MLA,
	No-197, 'Vishwapreet', Jodbhavipet,
	Late Channappa Chakote Road,
	Sholapur-413 003, Maharashtra Stete
	Ph:0217-2327788, Mo-098221-26888
	vishwarajv2@gmail.com
18.	Shri Kapu Ramachandra Reddy, Ex-MLA
	No. 10-1-33, Lakshmi Bazar,
	Rayadurga-515 865,
	Ananthapuram Dist, Seemandra State
	Ph: 08495-253333, Mob-97016-98777
	Mo-08495953333(Raghavendra)
	e-mail: <u>kjrcreddy@gmail.com</u> ,
	raghavendra6336@gmail.com
19.	Shri Nethi Maheshwar
	Plot No.911, Vasanth Nagar
	Kukatpally, Hyderbad-500 085
	Andhrapradesh State (Telangana State)
	Mo-94404-58769
20.	Shri S. Nagarathinam
	NO.35/7, Malligai Illam
	Aruppukottai Road, Villapuram
	Madhurai-625 002, Tamilnadu State
	Mo-099444-71818, 94421-41231
21.	Shri T.P. Kunjumon
	"Mangalathu Veedu", Kottarakara,
	Neeleswaram-691506, Dist-Kollam,
	Kerala State
	Ph-0474-2450345, Mo-094475-90020

SECRETARY GENERAL

22. Shri Eshwar Khandre, M.L.A.
President, Shanthivardhaka Shikshana Samsthe
Bhalki-585 323, Dist-Bidar
Ph: 08484-262492(R)
M-94481-18458, Mo-94481-31606

SECRETARIES

23.	Smt Suvarna Channanna
	No.368, 14 th Corss, Sadashivanagar,
	Behind Food World, Bangalore-560 080
	Ph:080-23612654(R), Mo-98808-53929
24.	Shri N.S.Basavaraju, S.P (Retd.)
	No.96, "Kapila", Dayamarga,
	Siddarthanagar, Mysore-570 011
	Ph: 0821-2471550(R), Mo-94498-57330

25.	Shri G.Gurubasappa
	No.194, K.E.B.Layout,
	R.M.V.2 nd Stage, Bangalore-560 094
	Mo-98457-37662
26.	Shri Kalyanarao G.Muchalambi
	Editor, Hasiru Kranti Daily
	No.4589/A, Shetty Galli
	Belgaum-590 001
	Ph:0831-2459250, Mo-94481-40533
27.	Shri H.M.Renuka Prasanna
	No.28, St' Joseph School Road,
	Viratnagar, Bommanahalli
	Bangalore-560 068
	Mo-98440-43791

TREASURER

28.	Shri K.N.Jayalingappa,
	No.96, Serpentine Road,
	Kumarapark West, Bangalore-560 020
	Ph:080-23344395(R), Mo-98454-31535

MEMBERS

29.	Shri B.S.Paramashivaiah
	No.1140/29, 'Sarvagna', R.P.C.Layout,
	Vijayanagar East, Bangalore-560 040
	Ph:080-2338 9535, 2335 0255
	Mo-98450-03350
30.	Smt Rani Sathish, Ex-Minister
	No-3412, 10 th Main, 2 nd Cross,
	Indiranagar, Bangalore-560 038
	Ph-080-25258772, Mo-94481-33412
31.	Smt Chandrakala Srikantaradhya
	No.26, 'Aradhya Mandira',
	Vishwanatharao Road,
	Madhavanagar, Bangalore-560 001
	Ph: 080-22256070, 22269819, 22356788
32.	Shri M.N.Siddesh
	No.2, 1 st Main, 3 rd Block, 4 th Stage,
	Basaveshwaranagar, Bangalore-560 079
	Ph.080-23409911, 23104270,
	Mo-99804-06702
33.	Smt Gangambika Mallikarjun
	No.210/19, 7 th Main, 1 st Block,
	East Jayanagar, Bangalore-560 011
	Mo-9945584209

34.	Shri K.N.Puttabuddi
34.	Ex President: Zilla Parishath
	No.675, 4 th Cross, Rajkumar Road,
	Yaraganahalli Layout, Mysore-570 021 ,
35.	Ph: 0821-2471095,Mo-94498-85844 His Holiness Shivaratri Deshikendra
33.	
	Mahaswamigalu
	Jagadguru Shri Shivaratrishwar Math
	Nanjangudu Road, Mysore-570004 Ph: 0821-2488092, Mo-94480-66277
36.	Dr. S.R.Ramanagowdar
50.	Malty Specialty Hospital &
	Research Institution Pvt. Ltd.
	Malapur Cross, Dharwad-580 00
	Mo-94800-93915
37.	Shri Shankargouda Melagirigouda Patil
57.	At & Post-Malasamudra
	Gadag-582 103
	Mo-98454-93059
38.	Shri Basavaraja Gurappa Bhagavathi
	"Mahantha Nikethana", Plat No.E-10,
	Sector No.54, 1 st Main, "E" Cross,
	Navanagar, Bagalkot-587 102
	Ph: 08354-235487(R), Mo-94486-47030
39.	Shri Manjunath C.Kunnur, Ex-M.P.
	Near New Bus Stand
	Shiggaon-581 205, Dist-Haveri
	Mo-94498-08000
40.	Shri Apparao Akkone
	Basaveshwara Colony,
	Gulbarga-585 105
	Mo-94485-70985
41.	Shri Siddanagouda Patil Hosalli
	Kiran Bazar, Sedam-585 222
	Dist-Gulbarga
	Mo-94480-36459
42.	Poojya Shri Shivananda Swamigalu
	Gurubasaveshwara Samsthanamath
	Hulasur-585 416
	Tq-Basavakalyana, Dist-Bidar
40	Ph:08481-253049, Mo-94496-44283
43.	Poojya Shri Shivayogeshwara Swamigalu
	Bhathambra Shreegalu,
	Basava Mukthi Mandira,
	B.V.B.College Road, Bidar-585 401
	Ph:08484-268177

44.	Poojya Shri Rajeshwara Shivacharyaru
44.	Hiremath
	At& Post-Donagapur-585 328
	Tq-Bhalki, Dist-Bidar Mo-94482-22639
45	Shri Baburao S/o Shankarappa Tumba
43	At & Post-Gadavanti-585 330
	Tq-Humnabad,Dist-Bidar
	Mo-94496-46962
46.	Prof. S.G.Huggi Patil
70.	Shanthivardhaka Shikshana Samsthe,
	Akkamahadevi Womens Vidyalaya,
	Bidar-585 401
	Ph: 08482-228013, M-94495-14705
47.	Shri Talampalli Mallikarjuna
''.	C/o Sai Shraddha Complex
	Udgir Road, Bidar-585 401
	Mo-94483-76777
	99866-99999 (Santosh Talampalli)
48.	Shri Amarkumar Bheemanna Khandre
	Khandre Galli, Gunj Area,
	Bhalki-585 328, Dist-Bidar
	Mo-94484-85397
49.	Shri G.Somashekhar Gowda
	C/o G.Veeranna Gouda,
	No.8, Shop No.59,
	Rajendra Gunj, Raichur-584 102
	Mo-94486-48722
50.	Shri R.P.Sharanappa
	M/s R.P.Mines Owner,
	No.370, 13 th Main, 5 th Cross,
	Sadashivanagar, Bangalore-560 080
	Ph:08394-266111, 265374, M-9844085343
51.	Shri Mundas Vijaykumar
	S/o Mundas Veerabadrappa
	President, Akhila Bharatha Veerashaiva
	ChirasthayiNidhi Trust (R.)
	No-2918, "Mundasada House",
	S.S. Layout, "B" Block, Davangere-577004 ,
	Ph-08192-225901, Mo-94484-06664
52.	Shri B.S.Puttaraju
	No.13, 'Matha', 60 Feet Road,
	Amarajyothi Nagar, Bangaluru-560040
	Mo-9844028795
53.	Smt Uma Bheemarao Nayak
	No.39, 'Amitha', 8 th Floor,
	7 th G.E.N. Bosle Marg,
	Mumbai-21, Maharashtra State
	Mo-9820099954

54.	Shri Chandrashekhar B.Sajjanshettar
J - T.	No.509, 9 th Cross, Sadashivanagar,
	Bangalore-560 080
	Mo-9845514948
55.	
33.	Shri Chidanand S.Mathad, Advocate
	At & Post-Meduru,
	Tq-Hirekerur, Dist-Haveri
	Mo-9448089468
56.	Shri Sharankumar Mallikarjun Modi
	Plot NO.25, Vishweshwaraiah Colony, Sedam
	Road, Kalburgi-585 105
	Mo-9611677777
57.	Shri N.Renuka Prasad
	No.5688, Subhashnagar, K.E.B. Office
	Backside, Nelamangala-562 123,
	Bangalore Rural Dist Mo-944233275
58.	Shri Lion M.Bhojarajan, B.A.LLB
	MGF, "Ramesh Vihar",
	At & Post-Kotagiry-643271,
	Dist-Nilgiris, State-Tamilnadu
	Ph-04266-271762 (R) 271246(O),
	276246(Factory), Mo-094430-31246
59.	Shri M.Vijayakumar
	No-26/2, Kamaraj Colony,
	1 st Stree, Hosur-635109 ,
	Dist Krishnagiri Tamilnadu State
	Ph:04344-222988(R),223237(O),
	M-94432-46646
60.	Shri A.A. Nathan,M.A.,B.L
00.	No.14/18, 4 th Main Road,
	Kamarajnagar, Thiruvanmiyur,
	Chennai-600 041, Tamilnadu State
	Ph:044-55642292, M-094443-55535
61.	Shri K.V.Sivasankaraveerasivan (K.V.Sivan)
01.	Karavattekudy House,
	Thuruthy P.O., Kuruppampady (Via),
	Ernakulam Dist, Kerala State ,
	Mo- 097446-50941
62.	
02.	Shri E.A.Rajan
	'Elavumkudi House',
	Iringol P.O., Perumbayoor
	Dist – Ernakulam, Kerala State
(2	Mo-098476-22586
63.	Dr. H.Siddalingaiah
	No.12734, Grand Elm Street,
	Clarksburg, Maryland-20871
	U.S.A. Ph:001-301-916-5645
	E.mail- <u>honnusiddu@yahoo.com</u>

Constitution Amendment Committee

PRESIDENT: Shri N.Thippanna

Senior Vice President, A. I. V. Mahasabha and President, Karnataka State Unit

MEMBERS: Shri B.S.Patil, I.A.S(R.)

Retd. Chief Secretary, Govt' of Karnataka

Shri C.N.Parashivamurthy

Retd. Additional Registrar of Co-operative Societies

Smt Madhura Ashokkumar

Vice President, A. I. V. Mahasabha

Shri S.K.Rajashekhar

Founder Secretary, S.V.P.Vidya Samsthe

Shri C.S.Veeresh

Retd. Joint Registrar

SPECIAL INVITEES:

Shri B.S.Sachidananda Murthy

Vice President, A. I. V. Mahasabha

Shri Gururaja Hunasimarad

Vice President, A. I. V. Mahasabha

Shri K.N.Jayalingappa

Treasurer, A. I. V. Mahasabha

Shri H.M.Renukaprasanna

Secretary, A. I. V. Mahasabha

Shri Nataraj Sagaranahalli

Secretary, Karnataka State Unit

MEMBER SECRETARY:

Shri G.Gurubasappa

Secretary, A. I. V. Mahasabha

CONTENTS

Rule No.		Page No
	Chapter-1	
1.	Name of the Association	1
2.	Area of Operation	1
3.	Interpretation	1
4.	Definitions: (Rules and Regulations)	1
5.	Location and Address of the Mahasabha	3
6.	Aims and Objects of the Mahasabha	3
7.	Classification of Membership of Mahasabha	5
8.	Apportionment of Funds	6
9.	Continuance of Existing Members	7
10.	Registers of Members	7
11.	Removal of Member/s	7
12.	Disqualification of Membership of Mahasabha	8
13.	Rights and privileges of Members of the Mahasabha	8
	Chapter-2	
14.	Organization	8
15.	Term	8
16.	Representative General Body of the Mahasabha	8
17.	Power, Functions and Meeting of the Representative General Body	9
18.	Special Representative General Body Meeting	9
19.	Procedure, Notice, Quorum in Respect of Representative General Body/ Representative Special General Body of the Mahasabha	10
20.	Working Committee of the Mahasahba	10
21.	Powers and Functions of the Working Committee	11
22.	Procedure Notice, Quorum and Majority etc., in Respect of Working Committee/Office Bearers Committee	12
23.	Powers and Functions of the Office Bearers Committee	13
24.	Powers and Functions of the President of Mahasabha	13
25.	Powers and Functions of the Senior Vice-President and Vice Presidents of Mahasabha	14
26.	The Secretary General of Mahasabha	14
27.	Powers and Functions of the Secretaries of Mahasabha	15
28.	The Treasurer of Mahasabha	15
29.	The Chief Administrative officer of Mahasabha	15
30.	Powers of Supervision and Control	16
31.	Mahasabha Adhiveshan	16
32.	Subject/Subjects Committee of Adhiveshan	17
33.	Think-Tank	18
34.	Mahasabha Women's Wing	19

35.		Mahasabha Youth Wing	19
36.		Sub Committees	20
		Chapter-3	
37.		Constituent Units	20
38.	(A)	Village Panchayat Unit	20
	(B)	Town Municipal Unit	20
	(C)	City Municipal Unit	21
39.		Taluk Unit	21
40.	(A)	Corporation Committee	22
	(B)	Assembly Constituency Unit in the Corporation Limits	22
41.		District Unit	22
42.		State Unit	23
43.		Formation of units on Adhoc-basis	23
44.	(A)	Powers and Functions of the Presidents of the Various Units of the Mahasabha	23
	(B)	Powers and functions of the Office Bearers	24
45.		Powers of Supervision and Control over the Various Units of the Mahasabha	24
46.		Powers and functions of the Village Panchayat, Town, City, Taluk, Assembly Constitute Unit, Corporation, District and State Unit	24
47.		Procidure , Notice, Quorum Majority Etc., in Respect of Constituent Units, Office Bearers/ Executive Committees	25
48.		Continuance of Existing Units of the Mahasabha	25
49.		Area of Operation of Constituent Units	26
50.		Regulation of the Constituent Units	26
		Chapter-4	
51.		Conduct of Elections	26
52.		The Eligible voters shall cast vote and elect	27
		Chapter-5	
53.		Funds of the Mahasabha	28
54.		Receipt Books and Application Forms	29
55.		Accounts of the Mahasabha	29
56.		Assets and liabilities of the Constituent units	29
57.		Accounting year	29
58.		List of members	29
59.		Powers to Amalgamate /Take over	30
60.		Powers of dissolution	30
61.		Powers to Amend the Constitution	30
62.		Coming into force of the new constitution/memorandum of Association and subsequent amendments made to it.	30
63.		Character of the Mahasabha	30

CONSTITUION OF ALL INDIA VEERASHAIVA MAHASABHA BENGALURE

MEMORANDUM, RULES AND REGULATIONS

(As amended on 31-3-2018)

Chapter-1

1. NAME OF THE ASSOCIATION.

The Association shall be known as **"ALL INDIA VEERASHAIVA MAHASABHA"** (**MAHASABHA** for short) and shall sue or be sued in the said name, represented by its Secretary General.

2. AREA OF OPERATION.

The Function and Activities of the Mahasabha shall extend to the whole of India and all other countries.

3. INTERPRETATION.

Unless the context otherwise requires;

- a) The expression "Veerashaiva-Lingayath" means and includes Veerashaiva, Lingayath, Lingawanth, Lingadhar and others called by any other name/s and ordained as members of the community.
- b) "Constituent Unit" means a unit of the Mahasabha constituted at the Village Panchayat, Town Municipality, City Municipality, Taluk, Municipal Corporation, Assembly Constituency (an unit only in the Corporation limit) District and State Level.

4. Definitions: (Rules and Regulations)

- a. "Act" means The Karnataka State societies Registration Act 1960
- b. "Memorandum of Association" means the memorandum of association framed under section 2 of the act which includes the aims and objects of the Mahasabha.
- c. "Rules and Regulations" means these rules and regulations framed under section 2 of the act.
- d. "Working Committee" means the governing body of the Mahasabha, which shall be the committee to whom, by these rules and regulations of the Mahasabha, the management of its affairs are entrusted.

- e. "Executive Committee" means the governing body of the Mahasabha at various units which shall be the committees to whom, by these rules and regulations of the Mahasabha, the management of its affairs are entrusted.
- f. "Member" means a person who, having been admitted therein, according to the rules and regulations thereof.
- g. "Registrar" means an officer appointed by the state government to perform the duties and functions of the registrar.
- h. "Year" means the year ending 31st December
- i. "Accounting Year" means the year commencing from 1st April and ending on 31st March.
- j. "Sub-committee" means the smaller committee constituted by the Working Committee for specific purpose and specific period.
- k. "President" means one of the member elected as President of the Mahasabha or its units.
- I. "Honarary President" means the immediate past president of the Mahasabha/ State units.
- m. "Senior Vice-President" means member of the Working Committee nominated by the President of the Mahasabha as Senior Vice President.
- n. "Vice-Presidents" means persons elected by the Working Committee/Executive Committee as Vice-Presidents of the Mahasabha/constituent units
- o. "Secretary General" means one of the member of the Working Committee elected as Secretary General of the Mahasabha.
- p. General Secretaries" means one of the member of the executive committee elected as General Secretary by respective executive committee of the units
- q. "Secretaries" means the members of the Working Committee/ Executive Committee elected among them as Secretaries of the Mahasabha or its constituent units
- r. "Treasurer" means persons elected by the Working Committee/Executive Committee as Treasurer of the Mahasabha/constituent units.
- s. "Chief Administrative Officer" (CAO) means the paid Officer of the Mahasabha at head Office to look after the affairs of the Mahasabha.
- t. "Administrative Officer"(AO) means the paid Officer of the Mahasabha at State Unit headquarters to look after the affairs of the State Unit.
- u. "Deputy Administrative Officer" (Dy.AO) means the paid officer of the Mahasabha at District Unit headquarters to look after the affairs of the District Unit.
- v. "Assistant Administrative Officer (AAO)" means the paid Officer of the Mahasabha at Taluk Units headquarters to look after the affairs of the Taluk Units.
- w. "Manager" means the paid employee of the Mahasabha at Village panchayath/ Town Municipal/ City Municipal Unit to look after the affairs of the Units

x. "Representative Annual General/Special Body" means a smaller group of member elected from among the members, to form the Representative Annual General/Special Body, who shall function as general body as defined under rule 16.

5. LOCATION AND ADDRESS OF THE MAHASABHA.

The Head office of the Mahasabha shall be located in Bengaluru, Karnataka. The Head Office is housed at No.17/4, 'Veerashaiva-Lingayath Bhavan', Ramana Maharshi Road, Sadashivanagar, Bengaluru-560 080

6. AIMS AND OBJECTS OF THE MAHASABHA.

The Mahasabha shall be a non-commercial and non-profit making body constituted for the purpose of bringing about unity and cohesion among the Members of the Society and to promote their welfare in diverse fields of human activity at large.

The Aims and Objects of the Mahasabha include among others;

- 1. To work for the advancement of the society in all fields including spiritual, philosophical, educational, social, cultural, economic and Industrial fields;
- 2. To continue to crusade against untouchability;
- 3. To promote inter-religious harmony and tolerance;
- 4. To take effective steps to eradicate the evil practice of dowry and superstition;
- 5. To promote simple, economical and non-ostentatious marriages;
- 6. To encourage widow marriages;
- 7. To construct kalyana mantapas, dharma shalas, choultries etc.. for performance of marriages and other ceremonies at reasonable charges for the benefit of economically weaker sections irrespective of caste or community,
- 8. To strive for the upliftment of the weaker sections,
- 9. To pay special attention for promoting the welfare of women and children and elderly persons of above 65 years of age,
- 10. To establish, promote, assist, administer, manage and encourage the establishment of ;
 - a) Educational Institutions:
 - b) Research Centers:
 - c) Hostels:
 - d) Old-age Homes:
 - e) Boarding Homes:
 - f) Hospitals:
 - g) Employment Exchange:
 - h) N.R.I. Parents' Wing

- i) Rudrabhoomis:
- j)Training Institutions and:
- k)Orphanage Centers:
- 11. To resolve disputes relating to Veerashaiva—Lingayath Mutts Temples, Trusts, Religious, Charitable and other Institutions by persuasion, conciliation and arbitration,
- 12. To institute legal proceedings and participate in legal proceedings for protecting the interests of Veerashaiva-Lingayath Mutts, Temples, Trusts, Religious, Charitable and other Institutions,
- 13. To possess, manage and administer Veerashaiva-Lingayath Mutts, Temples, Trusts, Religious, Charitable and Other Institutions or properties belonging to them which are derelict or are under unauthorised or impermissible occupation/encroachment or enjoyment of third party and misusing/squandering the property belonging to Veerashaiva-Lingayath Mutts,
- 14. To arrange and assist in convening local, regional, national and international conferences, conventions, seminars and meetings,
- 15. To associate with other associations or organisations in India or abroad for promoting the objectives of the Mahasabha,
- 16. To publish newspapers, books, journals, periodicals, audio and video tapes, etc... and to utilize electronic media like radio, television and films for promoting the objectives of the Mahasabha,
- 17. To establish libraries, reading rooms and to collect manuscripts, historical records, coins, paintings and other antiquities of interest,
- 18. To purchase or take on lease or exchange or otherwise acquire any movable or immovable property and any rights and privileges.,
- 19. To give assistance, scholarships, prizes and incentives to artists, sports persons, journalists and men of letters etc.,
- 20. To obtain and accept subscriptions, donations, grants, gifts, devices, bequests and trusts from any person, firm, corporation, body or organisation and to give scholarships, loan scholarships, prizes and monetary assistance for furthering any or all the objectives of the Mahasabha,
- 21. To promote and assist the establishment of banks, financial and other institutions,
- 22. To advance literacy and general education, in such subjects as the Mahasabha may think fit, among others,
- 23. To promote the arts of music, drama, fine arts, literature and culture in general,

- 24. a) To lease or hire any property of the Mahasabha with the permission of the Working Committee,
 - b) To sell any property of the Mahasabha with the permission of the Representative General Body,
- 25. To borrow moneys for carrying out the objects of the Mahasabha and for that purpose to create security by mortgage or charge or pledge or hypothecate any immovable or movable property of the Mahasabha with permission of the Working Committee,
- 26. To establish any fund in the interest of the Mahasabha,
- 27. To engage in any other lawful activities which may be conducive to the promotion of any or all the objects of the Mahasabha mentioned above, on no profit motive.
- 28. To take such other steps as may be necessary to promote and advance the objects of the Mahasabha and
- 29. The above objects shall be carried out without discriminating on the basis of caste, creed or religion whatsoever. Further the objects shall be within the purview of Section 2(15) of Income Tax Act 1961 and amendments thereon.

7. CLASSIFICATION OF MEMBERSHIP OF MAHASABHA.

There shall be the following categories of members of the Mahasabha. Any Veerashaiva -Lingayath who accepts the aims and objects of the Mahasabha and who is 18 years and above of Age may enroll himself in any of the following Categories ;

- 1. **Life Member:** A person who contributes a sum of Rs. 250-00 towards Corpus/*Specific* fund will be a life member.
- 2. **Ashrayadatha:** A person who contributes a sum of Rs. 1,000-00 towards Corpus/*Specific* fund will be an ashrayadatha.
- 3. **Upaposhaka:** A person who contributes a sum of Rs. 2,500-00 towards Corpus/*Specific* fund will be a upaposhaka.
- 4. **Sahaposhaka:** A person who contributes a sum of Rs. 5,000-00 towards Corpus/*Specific* fund will be a sahaposhaka.
- 5. **Poshaka:** A person who contributes a sum of Rs. 10,000-00 towards Corpus/*Specific* fund will be a poshaka.
- 6. **Mahaposhaka:** A person who contributes a sum of Rs. 25,000-00 towards Corpus/*Specific* fund will be a mahaposhaka.
- 7. **Dani:** A person who contributes a sum of Rs. 50,000-00 towards Corpus/*Specific* fund will be a dani.
- 8. **Mahadani:** A person who contributes a sum of Rs. 1,00,000-00 towards Corpus/*Specific* fund will be a mahadani.

- 9. **Danashiromani:** A person who contributes a sum of Rs. 2,50,000-00 towards Corpus/*Specific* fund will be a danashiromani.
- 10. **Dasohi:** A person who contributes a sum of Rs. 5,00,000-00 towards Corpus/*Specific* fund will be a dasohi.
- 11. **Mahadasohi:** A person who contributes a sum of Rs. 10,00,000-00 towards Corpus/*Specific* fund will be a mahadasohi.
- 12. **Paramadasohi:** A person who contributes a sum of Rs. 25,00,000-00 towards Corpus/*Specific* fund will be a paramadasohi.
- 13. **Institutional Member:** Any Veerashaiva-Lingayath Institution or Organisation which contributes a sum of Rs. 5000-00 towards Corpus/Specific fund will be an Institutional member. The Institution shall be represented by a member authorized by it.
- 14. **Honorary Member:** The Office Bearers Committee of the Mahasabha may nominate any Veerashaiva-Lingayath as an honorary member having regard to his/her eminence, status contribution and service rendered to the community and to the nation.

8. APPORTIONMENT OF FUNDS.

- 1. The Contribution made by the Paramadasohi, Mahadasohi, Dasohi and Danashiromani towards corpus fund shall not be apportioned. The entire amount shall go to the corpus fund of the Mahasabha.
- 2. The Contribution made by the Mahadani, Dani, Mahaposhaka, Poshaka, Sahaposhaka, Upaposhaka, Ashrayadata and life member shall be apportioned as under

SI.N.	Constituent units	%
1	Village/Town panchayath	20
2	Taluk/TMC/CMC	20
3	Dist	20
4	State units	20
5	Mahasabha	20

In Corporation area

SI.N.	Constituent units	%
1	Corporation unit	20
2	Assembly units in corporation limit	20
3	Dist	20
4	State units	20
5	Mahasabha	20

The apportionment of corpus fund as above to the units shall be from the date of establishment of the units.

- 3. The contributions collected for a specific project by the Mahasabha or any of its units, 90% of the funds so collected shall be utilized for the concerned project.
- 4. a) All contributions collected shall be remitted to the Mahasabha head office. The Contributions collected towards corpus fund shall be allotted to the respective units as above every quarter.
 - b) The contributions collected towards specific project will be released as and when required taking into consideration the progress of the project.

9. CONTINUANCE OF EXISTING MEMBERS.

The Existing members of all category shall continue in the same category. An existing member can avail a higher category membership by paying the difference in membership fee

10. REGISTERS OF MEMBERS.

A separate Register for every category of members shall be maintained in the Head Office.

11. REMOVAL OF MEMBER/S.

1. On a proposal made by the President of the Mahasabha or otherwise on its own motion, the Working Committee of the Mahasabha may by a resolution passed by a two-thirds majority of the members present and voting at its meeting remove any member including an Institutional member, if it is satisfied that such a member has committed any act detrimental or injurious to the Mahasabha or any Constituent unit, or has expressed or propagated views contrary to the aims and objects of the Mahasabha, or for any other good and sufficient reason. Before his / her removal the member concerned shall be given an opportunity to show cause as to why he / she should not be removed.

2. The contribution collected towards corpus/specific fund under Rule 7 is not refundable either due to resignation or removal of membership.

12. DISQUALIFICATION OF MEMBERSHIP OF MAHASABHA.

No Person shall become or continue as a member if:-

- He/she is found to be of unsound mind or
- 2. He/she is adjudged insolvent or is convicted of any offence involving moral turpitude or
- 3. He/she is a representative of institutional member which is dissolved or wound up.
- 4. He/she has relinquished his/her membership by resignation or removed his/her membership under rule 11

13. RIGHTS AND PRIVILEGES OF MEMBERS OF THE MAHASABHA

1. A Member shall be entitled to use the library, amenities and facilities provided by the Mahasabha for the benefit of its members subject to the rules and regulations governing the same.

Chapter-2

14. ORGANIZATION.

The following shall be the organizational set up of the Mahasabha.

- 1. Representative General Body
- 2. Working Committee
- 3. Office Bearers Committee of the Mahasabha

15. TERM.

- 1. Term of the President of the Mahasabha, Representative General Body of the Mahasabha, Working committee of the Mahasabha, office bearers of the Mahasabha, Presidents and executive committee of all units shall be five years from the date of assumption of charge.
- 2. The Working Committee of the Mahasabha shall in case of unavoidable circumstances may extend the term for a period of 6 months.

16. REPRESENTATIVE GENERAL BODY OF THE MAHASABHA

The following shall constitute the Representative General Body of the Mahasabha.

- a) President of the Mahasabha
- b) Immediate Past President of the Mahasabha
- c) Paramadasohi, Mahadasohi, Dasohi, Danashiromani, Mahadani, Dani and Mahaposhaka Members
- d) Working Committee Members

- e) State unit Presidents and executive committee members
- f) Dist unit Presidents and executive committee members
- g) Taluka unit Presidents and executive committee members
- h) Corporation unit Presidents and executive committee members
- i) Institutional members
- j) President of women and youth wing of the Mahasabha and all units
- k) Presidents of the Sub-committees

17. POWER, FUNCTIONS AND MEETING OF THE REPRESENTATIVE GENERAL BODY.

- 1. The meeting of the Representative General Body shall be held once in a year before the end of July, to consider the following;
 - a) To consider and approve the reports, audited accounts and Auditor's report for the previous year,
 - b) The decisions taken by the working committee during the previous year shall be review and approved
 - c) To discuss and approve the plan of action and programmes for the ensuing year,
 - d) To approve the budget for the next year,
 - e) To appoint Auditors and
 - f) To consider such other subjects permitted by the President
- 2. The Representative General Body shall be the supreme authority in all matters relating to the Mahasabha. All rights, responsibilities, assets movable and immovable and liabilities vest in it.

18. SPECIAL REPRESENTATIVE GENERAL BODY MEETING

A Special Representative General Body meeting shall be held;

- 1. On the requisition of the President or
- 2. On the requisition of not less than one-third of the number of members of the working committee or
- 3. One-tenth members of the representative general body of the Mahasabha, who shall state in writing, the business for which they wish the meeting to be convened and the President shall within 10 days from the date of receipt of the requisition proceed to call a meeting for consideration of the business, on a day not later than 40 days from the date of receipt of the requisition.

19. PROCEDURE, NOTICE, QUORUM IN RESPECT OF REPRESENTATIVE GENERAL BODY / REPRESENTATIVE SPECIAL GENERAL BODY OF THE MAHASABHA.

- 1. A notice of 21 clear days from the date of issue shall be given for the annual Representative General Body Meeting.
- 2. A notice of 15 clear days shall be given for the Representative Special General Body Meeting.
- 3. All Decisions shall unless otherwise provided be taken on the basis of simple majority of members present and voting. The President of the meeting shall have a casting vote.
- 4. Quorum for Representative Annual General Body Meeting and Representative Special General Body Meeting shall be 10% of the members or 250 whichever is less provided when the meeting is adjourned for want of quorum, there shall be no quorum for the adjourned meeting.
- 5. The president, in his absence, the senior vice president and in his absence any other vice-president shall preside over the Representative Annual or Special General Body Meeting. In the absence of the above, the senior member present shall preside over the meeting.
- 6. The minutes of the annual Representative General Body meeting and Representative special General Body meeting shall be recorded in the minutes book maintained for the purpose by the Secretary General and approved by the presiding authority. They shall be placed at the next meeting of the Representative General Body for confirmation.

20. WORKING COMMITTEE OF THE MAHASABHA.

The following shall constitute the working committee of the Mahasabha.

- a) The President.
- b) Immediate past President will continue as Honorary President.
- c) All the Presidents of the Sate units.
- d) Elected members.
- e) Paramadasohis.
- f) Mahadasohis.
- g) 10 Members including (1) NRI and (3) lady members nominated by the President.
- h) President of the All India Veerashaiva Mahasabha Adhiveshan Endowment Fund Bangalore.
- i) President of the Mahasabha Women Wing.
- i) President of the Mahasabha Youth Wing.
- k) Chairman of the all sub committees.

21. POWERS AND FUNCTIONS OF THE WORKING COMMITTEE.

- 1. The Working Committee so constituted in its first meeting shall elect from its members Vice Presidents (giving representation to all states and ladies) Secretary General, Secretaries (giving representation to all states and ladies) and Treasurer.
- 2. To implement all programmes, decisions and directions of the Representative General Body.
- 3. To decide on policy matters, programmes and any other acts that may be required.
- 4. To discharge all functions prescribed under the Constitution and the Rules made there under.
- 5. The Working Committee of the Mahasabha shall also have Powers to dissolve the Executive Committee of any Constituent Unit, if it is satisfied that the Constituent Unit is violating its directions or is acting in a manner contrary to the aims and objects of the Mahasabha, after giving an opportunity to the Unit concerned to explain as to why the contemplated action should not be taken. The decision of the Working Committee shall be final.
- 6. To make amend or delete Rules and Regulations for proper administration consistent with the provisions of the constitution.
- 7. To prepare the annual report and the budget for consideration of the Representative General Body.
- 8. To manage the properties and funds of the Mahasabha.
- 9. To create and abolish posts in the head office as well as in constituent unit offices.
 - The appointment may be made in accordance with the norms prescribed for such post by the government with regard to age, qualifications and other terms and conditions.
- 10. To take disciplinary action against the functionaries paid or otherwise suspend, remove, dismiss or impose any other penalty including a direction to pay compensation for the loss caused to the Mahasabha.
- 11. To enter into, carryout and cancel contracts on behalf of the Mahasabha.
- 12. To file and defend suits, compromise, settle, adjust or refer to arbitration any dispute relating to or concerning the Mahasabha.
- 13. To arrange to hold the Mahasabha Adhiveshan.
- 14. To open and operate the Bank Account or Accounts in the Name of the Mahasabha in Scheduled or Nationalised Banks.
- 15. To Invest moneys of the Mahasabha not immediately required in the modes and manners specified in Section 13(1) (d) read with Sections 11 (5) and 12 of the Income Tax Act 1961, as amended from time to time.

- 16. To raise, borrow and secure the payment of moneys in such manner and on such terms as may be deemed expedient and charged or not charged upon the whole or any part of the property of Mahasabha, both present and future.
- 17. To acquire, sell, improve, manage, develop, exchange, lease, mortgage, dispose of, turn to account, or otherwise deal with, all or any part of the properties and rights of the Mahasabha.
 - 18. To hold and manage the properties of any constituent unit on its behalf, for its benefit when requested or when its management is taken over on the ground of miss-management or when it becomes defunct.
 - 19. To make rules/regulations for the conduct of various activities of the Mahasabha and its constituent units and to very and alter the same from time to time.
- 20. Any vacancy arising due to death, resignation or for any other reason of a Member shall be filled up by co-option by the Working Committee from the respective State and
- 21 To exercise such other powers and perform such other duties as may be necessary or incidental to carrying out the aims and objects of the Mahasabha.

22. PROCEDURE, NOTICE, QUORUM AND MAJORITY ETC, IN RESPECT OF WORKING COMMITTEE/OFFICE BEARERS COMMITTEE

- 1. The President shall preside over the meetings of the Working Committee. In his absence, the *Senior Vice-President* and if he is also not present, the Senior most Vice-President present shall preside. In case no Vice-President is present the members present may choose any member to preside over the Meeting.
- 2. A notice of 15 clear days for the working committee meeting 7 clear days for office bearers committee meeting shall be given.
- 3. The Quorum for Working Committee shall be twenty one. If there is no quorum meeting will be adjourned. No quorum is required for the meeting so adjourned.
- 4. The Working Committee shall meet once in three months. The office bearers committee shall meet once in a month.
- 5. The Meeting shall be convened by the Secretary General on the direction of the President or by the President himself.
- 6. On receipt of a written requisition by 10 *Working Committee Members* addressed to the President stating the subject/s for transaction and the reasons for holding the meeting urgently, a meeting shall be convened within 10 Days of the receipt of the notice.
- 7. All decisions shall be taken on the basis of simple majority of members

- present and voting. The president shall have a casting vote.
- 8. The Working/ Office Bearers Committee meeting shall ordinarily be held at Bengaluru or at such Place, and on such date and time as may be decided by the President.
- 9. The minutes of the meeting recorded by the Secretary General shall be approved by the presiding authority.
- 10. Any vacancy in the Working Committee arising from death, resignation, disqualification or for any other reason shall be filled up by co-option of a member as early as possible for the unexpired period of the vacancy.
- Any working committee member remain absent for 3 consecutive meetings without prior permission shall seize to be member for the remaining term.

23. POWERS AND FUNCTIONS OF THE OFFICE BEARERS COMMITTEE

- 1. The formation of the office bearers committee shall be as under;
 - a) President
 - b) Senior Vice President
 - c) Vice Presidents
 - d) State unit Presidents (Ex-Officio Vice Presidents of the Mahasabha)
 - e) Secretary General
 - f) Secretaries
 - g) Treasurer
- 2. Power and functions;
 - a) To approve the membership,
 - b) To allotment of funds to the constituent units.
 - c) To review of the activities of the constituent units.
 - d) To review of collection of donations, membership fee and other amounts.
 - e) To review of financial statements.
 - f) To review all the development works including construction work of constituent units.
 - g) To keep under suspension of any member/officer bearer of the Mahasabha/any units who found to be committed grave and serious misdeeds which found to be true primafacie.
 - h) Any other function as assigned by the working committee.

24. POWERS AND FUNCTIONS OF THE PRESIDENT OF MAHASABHA.

1. The President shall be the executive head of the Mahasabha representing all Veerashaivas-Lingayaths in India and abroad.

- 2. The President shall preside over the Mahasabha Adhiveshan, Representative/ Special General Body, Working Committee and Office Bearers Committee meetings.
- 3. The Establishment of the Mahasabha at the Head Office and other places shall be under his over all supervision.
- 4. He may delegate any of his powers to the Senior Vice-President and the Vice-Presidents.
- 5. He shall exercise all the powers and discharge all the functions as are conferred by the constitution, rules and regulations.
- 6. The President may undertake Tours at the expense of the Mahasabha for achieving the aims and objects of the Mahasabha.
- 7. In case of emergency, the President may exercise the Power of the Working Committee subject to ratification at the next working committee meeting.
- 8. He shall take all steps for due constitution of the Working Committee including making nominations where ever necessary.
- 9. He shall be competent to exercise residual powers and functions not conferred on any other authorities / committees or units of the Mahasabha.

25. POWERS AND FUNCTIONS OF THE SENIOR VICE-PRESIDENT AND VICE-PRESIDENTS OF MAHASABHA

- 1. The Senior Vice-President shall in the absence of the President perform all the duties and functions of the President.
- 2. The Vice-President/s shall exercise such powers and perform such functions as contemplated under the provisions of this constitution and those delegated or entrusted by the President. The Vice-Presidents shall Rank in seniority in accordance with their Age.

26. THE SECRETARY GENERAL OF MAHASABHA.

The Secretary General Shall:-

- 1. Carry out the duties assigned to him by the Representative General Body, Special General Body the *Working Committee/ Office Bearers Committee* and the President.
- 2. Plan and carry out the activities of the Mahasabha under the direction of the President.
- 3. Attend to all legal matters of the Mahasabha.
- 4. Generally supervise the working of the office.
- 5. Guide the treasurer in preparing the budget of the Mahasabha.
- 6. Convene the meetings of the Annual Representative General Body, Working

- Committee, office bearers committee and other committees in consultation with president.
- 7. Conduct Correspondence on behalf of the Mahasabha and execute documents on behalf of the Mahasabha.
- 8. Institute disciplinary proceedings against members of the staff.
- 9. Record the minutes of the meetings of the Representative General Body, Special General Body, Working Committee and office bearers committee prepare and publish reports.
- 10. Undertake tours at the expense of the Mahasabha to carry out the activities of the Mahasabha as and when directed by the President and Working Committee.

27. POWERS AND FUNCTIONS OF THE SECRETARIES OF MAHASABHA

The secretaries shall perform such functions as entrusted to by the Office Bearers Committee or the President of the Mahasabha.

28. THE TREASURER OF MAHASABHA

The Treasurer shall:-

- 1. Cause to be maintained regularly the Bank Accounts, Pass Books, Cheque Books, Books of Account and Other Documents and Records pertaining to Finance, Funds and Properties of the Mahasabha.
- 2. Supervise, Check and Maintain proper Books of Account.
- 3. Maintain annual inventories of properties, both movable and immovable and other important documents of the Mahasabha and of all its units.
- 4. Report to the office bearers committee/Working Committee, the President or the Secretary General the state of finances of the Mahasabha and perform such other duties and functions relating to the finance and accounts.
- 5. Get the accounts audited at the close of the year by a chartered accountant for being placed for adoption at the Representative general body meeting and otherwise get the accounts audited as and when necessary by a chartered accountant.
- 6. The Treasurer shall prepare the budget with the guidance of the President and the Secretary General.

29. THE CHIEF ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER OF MAHASABHA

- 1. There shall be a full time paid Chief Administrative Officer who shall be the Office Head of the Mahasabha.
- 2. His/her appointment, terms and conditions shall be regulated by the Office Bearers Committee.

- 3. The Chief Administrative Officer shall attend all the meetings of the Representative General Body, Special General Body, Working Committee, Office Bearers Committee and Other Committees/wings and render necessary assistance and maintain the minutes of the meeting.
- 4. He/she shall carry out the duties and responsibilities as may be assigned to him/her by the president, Secretary General and Treasurer.
- 5. He/she shall be responsible for the administration of the office, maintenance of accounts, registers, minute books etc..
- 6. He/she shall supervise the staff of the office and distribute the work.
- 7. He/she will have an imprest amount not exceeding *Rs. 25,000-00* or such higher amount as may be determined by the *Office bearers Committee* to meet routine, normal office expenses and also to meet emergent expenses.
- 8. He/she shall maintain registers of different categories of members
- 9. He/she shall carry on routine correspondence.
- 10. He/she shall guide and supervise the working of the Administrative Officers, Deputy Administrative officers, Assistant Administrative Officers and Managers working at the units.

30. POWERS OF SUPERVISION AND CONTROL.

- 1. The President/ Office bearers Committee of the Mahasabha may call for the records, proceedings and accounts of the constituent units, exercise power of superintendence and issue such directions as may be deemed necessary for proper and effective functioning of the constituent units.
- 2. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Constitution, the Working Committee of the Mahasabha shall have powers to supersede, take over or dissolve the Executive Committee of any of its constituent units, in case the (*) President/office bearers committee is satisfied that the said Executive Committee or any of its Constituent Units are functioning in a manner prejudicial to the interests of the Mahasabha or are persistently acting contrary to the provisions of the constitution, may appoint an Administrator or Committee of Administrators to manage and administer the said constituent unit till the new executive committee is constituted according to the provisions of this constitution.

Provided the Working Committee shall pass orders as above after giving an opportunity to the Executive Committee of the Constituent Unit. The decision of the Working Committee shall be final.

31. MAHASABHA ADHIVESHAN

- 1. The Adhiveshan shall be held once in five years.
- 2. The District Unit of the Mahasabha at the Place fixed for the Adhiveshan shall be responsible to make all necessary arrangements for the conduct of the Adhiveshan in consultation with the President.

- 3. The District Unit organising the Adhiveshan, shall constitute a Reception Committee for holding the Adhiveshan Six month before the date of Adhiveshan. The Office Bearers, Working committee members of the Mahasabha residing at the place of Adhiveshan and Office Bearers of the constituent units of the district shall be members of the Reception Committee in addition to the nominated members.
- 4. The District Unit holding the Adhiveshan shall be paid contribution from the permanent endowment fund to meet the expenses of the Adhiveshan Three months before the date of the Adhiveshan.
- 5. The Reception Committee may raise funds by donations and other means.
- 6. All the members of the Mahasabha shall be entitled to attend and participate in the Adhiveshan.
- 7. All Members shall be invited for the Adhiveshan and separate seats shall be provided at the Adhiveshan for different categories of members.
- 8. The District Unit holding the Adhiveshan shall, within two months from the conclusion of the Adhiveshan, prepare the accounts of the income and expenditure of the Adhiveshan and get the same audited. The Statements of account, along with the auditor's report, shall be sent to the President of the Mahasabha who shall place it before the Working Committee of the Mahasabha.

32. SUBJECT/SUBJECTS COMMITTEE OF ADHIVESHAN.

1. SUBJECTS: -

The Secretary General of the Mahasabha shall request all the members of the Mahasabha through its units to send subjects that they desire to be considered at the Adhiveshan. The subjects suggested by the members shall also be sent to the unit holding the Adhiveshan three months before the date of the Adhiveshan. The proposals received and those suggested by the Reception Committee shall also be placed before the Subjects Committee constituted for that purpose.

2. The Reception Committee shall constitute a Subjects Committee consisting of 17 members three months before the date of Adhiveshan comprising the following:

- i. 15 Members nominated by the reception committee
- ii. The president of the state unit where the Adhiveshan is being held. and
- iii. The Secretary General of the Mahasabha.
- 3. Reception Committee may arrange for Mahila Goshti, Yuva Goshti and such other sessions as it deems fit.
- 4. The Subjects Committee shall one month before the date of the Adhiveshan

consider all the subjects received and select such of the subjects, which in its opinion, deserve consideration and formulate appropriate resolutions for being considered at the Adhiveshan. Copy of the same shall be sent immediately to the President of the Mahasabha.

These resolutions shall be moved as official resolutions at the Plenary Session of the Adhiveshan. This does not preclude any member moving any other subject, with the permission of the President for consideration at the Plenary Session.

- 5. The resolutions passed and the decisions taken at the Adhiveshan shall be sent within one month to the Secretary General for being placed before the President for taking necessary action for their implementation. The action taken shall be placed by the President before the ensuing Working Committee for its consideration.
- 6. The unit holding the Adhiveshan shall, within two months from the conclusion of the Adhiveshan, prepare the accounts of the income and expenditure of the Adhiveshan and get the same audited. The statements of accounts, along with the auditor's report, shall be sent to the Secretary General who shall place it before the Working Committee of the Mahasabha.
- 7. The unit holding the Adhiveshan shall be solely responsible for the income and expenditure of the Adhivehsan. Surplus amount if any may be utilised for the activities of that unit.

33. THINK-TANK

- 1. The Office Bearers of the Mahasabha shall at the earliest constitute a Think-Tank consisting of 9 eminent and distinguished persons with liberal and progressive out-look. The Think-Tank may in its discretion take assistance of experts as may be found necessary for discharging its functions.
- 2. The President may seek advice or opinion of the Think-Tank on matters or subjects of importance to the Mahasabha. On receipt of such a request the Think-Tank shall after due deliberation and consideration formulate and forward its opinion or advice.
 - The Think-Tank may suo motu examine any matter pertaining to the Mahasabha and forward its opinion or advice.
- 3. The report or advice of the Think-Tank shall be placed immediately before the *President.*
- 4. The Names of the Members of the Think-Tank shall be arranged in the Alphabetical Order. Every meeting shall be presided over by members in their turn according to the alphabetical order.
- 5. The quorum for the meeting shall be five.

- 6. The Term of Office of the Think-Tank shall be co-extensive with the Term of the President of the Mahasabha.
- 7. The Chief Administrative Officer shall assist the Think-Tank and record the Proceedings, advice/opinion in a separate book maintained for the purpose.

34. MAHASABHA WOMEN'S WING.

- 1. The Mahasabha shall have a Women's Wing consisting of not less than <u>55</u> lady members of the Mahasabha as under.
 - a) 30 members from Karnataka
 - b) 5 member from each 5 states namely, Maharashtra, Andhrapradesh, Telangana, Tamilnadu and Kerala.
- 2. The Women's Wing shall consist of a President, 7 Vice-Presidents, [Karnataka-2, Maharashtra-1, Kerala-1, Andhra Pradesh-1, Telangana-1 Tamil Nadu-1 =7], General Secretary, 7 Secretaries, Treasurer and 28 Members. They will be nominated by the Office Bearers Committee of the Mahasabha.
- 3. The Women's Wing shall be generally responsible for protecting and promoting the interests and welfare of *the Veerashaiva-Lingayath* women and perform such other duties and functions as may be prescribed by the Rules framed by the *Working Committee/ Office Bearers Committee.*
- 4. The Women's Wing President shall be consulted by the Reception Committee in the matter of arranging a Mahila Goshti as part of the Mahasabha Adhiveshan, including the selection of the person to preside over the Mahila Goshti.
- 5. The Women's Wing shall function under the overall supervision of the President of Mahasabha.

35. MAHASABHA YOUTH WING.

- 1. The Mahasabha shall have a Youth Wing consisting of not less than 55 Youth Members (below 40 Years of Age) of the Mahasabha.
 - a) 30 members from Karnataka
 - b) 5 member from each 5 states namely, Maharashtra, Andhrapradesh, Telangana, Tamilnadu and Kerala.
- 2. The Youth Wing shall consist of a President, 7 Vice-Presidents, [Karnataka-2, Maharashtra-1, Kerala-1, Andhra Pradesh-1, Telangana-1 Tamil Nadu-1 =7], General Secretary, 7 Secretaries, Treasurer and 28 Members. They will be nominated by the Office Bearers Committee of the Mahasabha.
- 3. The Youth Wing shall be generally responsible for protecting and promoting the interests and welfare of the *Veerashaiva-Lingayath* Youths and perform

such other duties and functions as may be prescribed under rules framed by the *Working Committee/ Office Bearers Committee.*

4. The Youth Wing shall function under the overall supervision of the President of the Mahasabha.

36. SUB COMMITTEES:

The Office bearers *Committee* of the Mahasabha may constitute *Sub-Committees* and delegate any of its powers and functions for carrying out the aims and objectives of the Mahasabha. The decisions of such *Sub-Committees* shall be placed before the *Office Bearers Committee* for approval and necessary action.

Chapter-3

37. CONSTITUENT UNITS:

The Mahasabha shall have the following Constituent Units.

- a) Village Panchayath/ Town Municipal/ City Municipal unit.
- b) Taluka Unit
- c) Corporation unit/ Assembly Constituency unit in corporation limit.
- d) District Unit
- e) State Unit

38. (A) VILLAGE PANCHAYAT UNIT:-

- 1. Each Village Panchayath having 50 or more members of the Mahasabha will have a unit called the Village/ Panchayath Unit All Categories of members of the Mahasabha living in the limits of Village Panchayath shall constitute the Village Panchayath Unit.
- 2. There shall be an Executive Committee consisting of 10 members (including 3 lady members) and the president elected by the voters of the Village Panchayath Unit.
- 3. The executive Committee so constituted shall in its first meeting elect Vice President, General Secretary and Treasurer among the members of the executive Committee.

(B) TOWN MUNICIPAL UNIT (TMC)

1. Other than Taluk Head quarter town, there shall be Mahasabha unit called Town Municipal unit.

- 2. Where town having 100 or more members of the Mahasabha will have a unit called the town Municipal Unit All categories of members of the Mahasabha residing in the town municipal limits of the town will form the Town municipal Unit.
- 3. There shall be Executive Committee consisting of 14 members (including 5 lady members) and the president elected by the voters of the Town Municipal Unit
- 4. The executive Committee so constituted shall in its first meeting elect Vice President, General Secretary and Treasurer among the members of the executive committee.

(C) CITY MUNICIPAL UNIT (CMC):-

- 1. Other than District Head quarter city, there shall be Mahasabha unit called as City municipal unit.
- 2. Where city having 300 and more members of the Mahasabha will have a unit called City Municipal Unit. All categories of members of the Mahasabha residing in the Municipal limits of the city will form the City Municipal Unit
- 3. There shall be Executive Committee consisting of 20 members (including 7 lady members) and the President elected by the voters of the City Municipal Unit.
- 4. The executive Committee so constituted shall in its first meeting elect Vice President, General Secretary and Treasurer among the members of the executive committee.

39. TALUKA UNIT:-

There shall be a Taluka unit for each Taluka having members of the Mahasabha as indicated below,

- 1. Where members of Mahasabha are 300 or more in a Taluka in respect of Karnataka State.
- 2. Where members of Mahasabha are 100 or more in a Taluka in respect of other States.
- 3. All categories of members of the Mahasabha residing in the taluka shall constitute the Taluka unit.
- 4. There shall be Executive Committee consisting of 20 members elected including 7 lady members and the president elected by the voters of the Taluk Unit and the Mahaposhaka category members residing in the Taluka shall be members of the executive committee.
- 5. The executive committee so constituted (including elected and donor members) in its first meeting shall elect 3 Vice Presidents (each from elected,

donor and lady), General Secretary and Treasurer (from elected members), 3 Secretaries (each from elected, donor and lady)

40 (A) CORPORATION COMMITTEE:-

- 1. There shall be a Corporation Unit of the Mahasabha where Ashrayadata and above Categories of Members of the Mahasabha are 1000 and more, residing within the limits of the Municipal Corporation shall constitute the Corporation Unit.
- 2. There shall be Executive Committee consisting of 30 members elected including 10 lady members and the president by the Voters of the Corporation Committee and the Mahaposhaka category members residing in the Corporation Unit shall be members of the executive committee.
- **3.** The executive committee so constituted shall in its first meeting elect 3 Vice Presidents (each from elected, donor and lady) General Secretary and Treasurer (from elected members) and Three Secretaries (each from elected, donor and lady)

(B) ASSEMBLY CONSTITUENCY UNIT IN THE CORPORATION LIMITS.

- 1. There shall be Assembly constituency units in the municipal corporation limit where 300 or more members of the Mahasabha are residing within the assembly constituency limits of the corporation.
- 2. There shall be Executive Committee consisting of 20 members including 7 lady members and the President is directly elected by all category of members of the Mahasabha residing within limits of the Unit. The Mahaposhaka category members residing in the Assembly Constituency shall be members of the Executive Committee by virtue of donation.
- The executive committee so constituted (including elected and donor members) in its first meeting shall elect 3 Vice Presidents (each from elected, donor and lady), General Secretary and Treasurer (from elected members), 3 Secretaries (each from elected, donor and lady)

41. DISTRICT UNIT:-

- **1.** There shall be a District unit of the Mahasabha in each District as under.
 - i) In respect of Karnataka where 1000 and above voter-members are residing in the District.
 - ii) In respect of other states where 300 and above voter-members are residing in the District.
 - iii) Ashrayadatha and above category of members will form the District Unit.
- **2.** There shall be Executive Committee consisting of 30 members elected including 10 lady members and the president by the Voters of the District

Committee and the Dani category members residing in the District shall be members of the executive committee.

3. The executive committee so constituted (including elected and donor members) in its first meeting shall elect 4 Vice Presidents (2 from elected members, each from donor and lady), General Secretary and Treasurer (from elected members), 4 Secretaries (2 from elected members, each from donor and lady),

42. STATE UNIT:-

- 1. There shall be a State unit of the Mahasabha in each State as under.
 - i) In respect of Karnataka where 15000 and above voter-members are residing in the state.
 - ii) In respect of other states where 500 and above voter-members are residing in the state.
 - iii) Upaposhaka and above category of members residing in the state will form the State unit.
- 2. There shall be Executive Committee consisting of 40 members elected including 13 lady members and the president by the voters of the State Committee and the Mahadani, Danashiromani and Dasohi category members residing in the state shall be members of the Executive Committee.
- 3. The State Executive Committee so constituted (including elected and donor members) shall in its first meeting, elect 5 Vice-Presidents, (2 each from elected and donor members and one lady member) General Secretary and Treasurer (from elected members) 5 Secretaries (2 each from elected and donor members and one lady member)
- 4. The immediate past President of the State Unit shall be the Honorary President

43. FORMATION OF UNITS ON ADHOC-BASIS.

Notwithstanding anything contained in the aforesaid rules, 38 to 42 the Office Bearers Committee of the Mahasabha in special circumstances may form any unit of the Mahasabha by nomination of members on adhoc-basis for a period of one year or till elected body takes over whichever is earlier.

44. (A) POWERS AND FUNCTIONS OF THE PRESIDENTS OF THE VARIOUS UNITS OF THE MAHASABHA.

- 1. The Presidents of the units shall be head of the office in respect of their units.
- 2. The Presidents shall excise all powers and discharge all the functions as are conferred by the constitution, rules and regulations.
- 3. In case of emergency Presidents may exercise the powers of the executive committee subject to ratification at the next meeting of the executive committee.

(B) The powers and functions of the Vice Presidents, General Secretary Secretaries and Treasurer of the various units will be similar to the powers and functions prescribed to the Mahasabha Office Bearers.

45. POWERS OF SUPERVISION AND CONTROL OVER THE VARIOUS UNITS OF THE MAHASABHA.

- 1. The Taluka units will supervise the working of the Village Panchayath, Town/City units in its jurisdiction.
- 2. The Corporation units will supervise the working of the assembly constituency units
- 3. The District units will supervise the working of the Taluka and Corporation units
- 4. The State units shall supervise the working of the District and Corporation units

46. POWERS AND FUNCTIONS OF THE VILLAGE PANCHAYAT, TOWN, CITY, TALUK, ASSEMBLY CONSTITUTE UNIT, CORPORATION, DISTRICT AND STATE UNIT

- 1. To promote and carry out the activities in accordance with the aims and objects of the Mahasabha.
- 2. To take up enrolment of all categories of members and collect donations which shall be directly sent to Mahasabha.
- 3. The constituent unit may collect donations for local function, activities or development with prior permission of the Mahasabha.
 - The receipt books supplied by the Mahasabha only should be used. It is the responsibility of the respective constituent unit to submit the account to the Mahasabha. The use of any other receipt is totally illegal.
- 4. The Units of the Mahasabha can avail financial assistance from the Mahasabha for their major activities.
- 5. The State Unit shall represent all the constituent units in the State and shall guide and assist them in discharging their functions and responsibilities
- 6. Any vacancy arising from the death or resignation or due to any other reason of a member shall be filled up by co-option by the respective Executive Committees with prior approval of the Mahasabha.
- 7. All the unit of the Mahasabha from Village panchayath to State level have to submit their audited accounts/ reports before 15th May of the succeeding year directly to the Mahasabha under intimation to the respective supervisory units.
- 8. The office bearers committee of the constituent units shall form Women and Youth wing by nominating suitable persons among members of the Mahasabha as per the norms prescribed. The wings so formed will work under the guidance and supervisions of the concerned units

- 9. The District, Taluka, City, Town, Corporation village panchayath Units may nominate mathadhipathi of the area as honorary President of their units.
- 10. The *Office Bearers* Committees of the Constituent units shall open and operate their bank accounts with any scheduled/nationalised banks. The bank accounts shall be operated jointly by the Treasurer and General Secretary, or by the Treasurer and the President in case of emergency.
- Wherever units of the Mahasabha have not been formed for any reasons, the supervisory units shall initiate action to motivate, to form the units and send the proposal to the Mahasabha for approval.
- 12. To take up such other activities as per the directions of the President of the Mahasabha.

47. PROCEDURE, NOTICE, QUORUM, MAJORITY ETC.. IN RESPECT OF CONSTITUENT UNITS' OFFICE BEARERS/EXECUTIVE COMMITTEES.

- 1. The President of the respective Units shall preside over the Office Bearers/ executive committee / Annual meetings. In his absence the Vice-President shall preside. If he is also absent, any senior member present may preside over the meeting.
- 2. A notice of 7 clear days for office bearers committee meeting, 15 clear days for the executive committee meeting and 21 clear days for the annual meeting shall be given.
- 3. The quorum for the Executive Committee shall be one third of its members and for the annual one tenth of its members. If there is no quorum, meeting will be adjourned. No quorum is required for the meeting so adjourned.
- 4. The executive committee/ annual meeting shall be convened by the General Secretary on the directions of the President or by the President himself.
- 5. All decisions shall be taken on the basis of simple majority of the members present and voting. The Presidents shall have a casting vote.
- 6. The minutes of the meeting shall be recorded by the General Secretary and approved by the presiding authority.
- 7. The Office Bearers Committee shall *meet once in a month* and Executive Committee of the above Units shall meet at least once in three months.

48. CONTINUANCE OF EXISTING UNITS OF THE MAHASABHA.

The Existing Units of the Mahasabha shall be deemed to be the Constituent Units of the Mahasabha of such Category and subject to such conditions as may be determined by the Working Committee of the Mahasabha.

49. AREA OF OPERATION OF CONSTITUENT UNITS.

- 1. The area of operation of a State Unit shall be the territorial limits of the State.
- 2. The area of operation of a District Unit shall be the territorial limits of the District.
- 3. The area of operation of the Town, City, Corporation and Assembly Constituency (carved out in municipal corporation limit) shall be the Municipal Limits of the Town, City, Corporation and Assembly Constituency respectively.
- 4. The area of operation of the Taluka Unit shall be the Territorial area of the Taluka.
- 5. The area of operation of the Village Panchayat unit shall be the territorial limits of the Village Panchayat.
- 6. The Area of Operation of the Institutional Members shall be the same as is provided in their Constitution.

50. REGULATION OF THE CONSTITUENT UNITS.

- 1. The Working Committee of the Mahasabha may frame rules and regulations in accordance with the provisions of this constitution to regulate or govern the functioning of the constituent units from time to time.
- 2. The Constituent Units shall mutatis mutandis be governed by the provisions relating to the Mahasabha in regard to matters not specifically covered by the provisions of this Constitution and the regulations, unless the context otherwise requires.

Chapter-4

51. CONDUCT OF ELECTIONS.

- 1. The Working Committee of the Mahasabha shall initiate action 4 months before the expiry of the term of the post of the President of the Mahasabha, Working committee of the Mahasabha and its Constituent units to conduct elections.
- 2. The Working Committee is empowered to:
 - a) Appoint Election Officer.
 - b) Frame Election Rules/Election Manual for the smooth, timely and speedy way of conducting elections to all its constituent units as enumerated in Rule 37 of the Constitution.
- **3.** The Working Committee of the Mahasabha shall prescribe the separate procedure and norms for conducting the election to the post of President of the Mahasabha.

- **4.** a) Each voter is eligible to contest only one post either President of the Mahasabha, President of the any constituent unit or member of Working/executive committee.
 - b) The members elected to the post of office bearers namely President, Vice-President, General Secretary, Secretary or Treasurer is prohibited to hold similar post in any society/organisation formed in the name of any sub cast of the Veerashaiva-Lingayath or resembling community name.

52. THE ELIGIBLE VOTERS SHALL CAST VOTE AND ELECT AS UNDER:

- Village panchayath, Town/City Municipality and Assembly Constituency units: All category of members residing in the limits are the voters for the purpose of election. The voters have to elect President and Executive committee members.
- 2. **Taluka unit:** All category of members residing in the taluka will be the voters for taluka unit. The voters have to elect President and Executive Committee members.
- 3. **Corporation unit:** Ashrayadata and above category of members residing in the corporation limit will be the voters for corporation unit. The voters have to elect President and Executive committee members.
- 4. **District unit:** Ashrayadata and above category of members residing in the District will be voters for District unit. The voters have to elect President and Executive committee members.
- 5. **State Unit:** Upaposhaka and above category of members residing in the state will be the voters for the state unit. The voters have to elect President and Executive committee members.
- 6. Mahasabha: the existing Upaposhaka Members (enrolled prior to the enforcement of amended Bye-laws) Sahaposhaka and above category of members will be the voters. The voters of all the states shall elect President. The Working committee members shall be elected by the voters of the respective states as under.
 - a) 30 members from Karnataka, (including 7 lady)
 - b) 05 members from Maharashtra, (including 1 lady)
 - c) 05 members from Tamilnadu, (including 1 lady)

- d) 05 members from Kerala, (including 1 lady)
- e) 05 members from Andhrapradesh, (including 1 lady)
- f) 05members from Telangana, (including 1 lady)
- g) 03 members of other states.

Chapter-5

53. FUNDS OF THE MAHASABHA.

The funds of the Mahasabha shall be classified as :-

- 1. Corpus Fund, 2. Special Fund,
- 3. Endowment Fund, 4. General Fund and 5. Specific fund.
- 1. CORPUS FUND:- The Corpus Fund shall consist of Membership Contributions received from Paramadasohis, Mahadasohis, Dasohis, Danashiromanis, Mahadanis, Danis, Mahaposhakas, Poshakas, Sahaposhakas, Upaposhakas, and Ashrayadathas, Institutional Members and Mahasabha's share amount as per Rule-7 in respect of members contribution received from Life members.
- **2. SPECIAL FUND:-** The Special Fund shall consist of the donations/contributions received by the Mahasabha for specific purposes or programmes such as construction of building, running of hostels etc.,
- **3. ENDOWMENT FUND:-** The Endowment fund shall consist of donations/ contributions including immovable property received by the Mahasabha. The Income derived from such donations/ contributions has to be spent only for the specific purposes, programmes as notified by the donor/contributor while making the donation/contribution.

4. GENERAL FUND :-

- a) The general fund shall consist of all other donations, contributions, rents, grants, bequests, sale proceeds etc., including the Income derived from the investment of corpus fund and other receipts.
- b) The Expenses of the Mahasabha such as Administrative Expenses, Application of Money for meeting the Aims & Objects of the Mahasabha shall be met out of the General Fund.
- c) The funds mentioned at 1, 2, 3 and 4 shall be invested in the securities specified under Section 11(5) and 13 (1)(d) of the Income Tax Act 1961.
- **5. SPECIFIC FUND:-** Means the donations, contribution received by the Mahasabha for a specific purpose or programme from the members of Veerashaiva Lingayath in turn to enroll them as members of the Mahasabha in respective category of membership.

54. RECEIPT BOOKS & APPLICATION FORMS

For enrollment of members and collection of donations/contributions, the application forms and Receipt Books supplied by the Head Office of the Mahasabha only should be used by all the constituent units/committees. The use of other application forms/receipt books other than those supplied by the Mahasabha shall be illegal.

55. ACCOUNTS OF THE MAHASABHA

- **1.** The Bank Accounts shall be operated jointly by the Treasurer and the Secretary General and in case of Emergency, by the Treasurer and the President.
- **2.** The Representative General Body shall appoint auditors and get the accounts of the mahasabha audited regularly every year by a Chartered Accountant.
- **3.** The Audited Accounts of the Mahasabha shall be placed before the Office Bearers Committee and after approval by the Working Committee the same shall be placed before the Representative General Body.
- 4. The Treasurer and the Secretary General shall take necessary steps to rectify the Audit objections pertaining to the Mahasabha and report the action taken and the suggestions for improvement if any, before the Working Committee within two months or such extended time as may be granted by the Working Committee but before the General Body is convened.
- **5.** The Mahasabha shall file authenticated copy of its balance sheet with the Registrar of Societies as per Section-13 of the Karnataka Societies Registration Act, 1960 on or before the fourteenth day on which the General Body meeting of the Mahasabha is held for approval.

56. ASSETS AND LIABILITIES OF THE CONSTITUENT UNITS

- 1. All the assets of each of the constituent units shall be the assets of the Mahasabha and all constituent unit shall submit the assets and liabilities accounts to the Mahasabha every accounting year, on or before 15th May of succeeding year.
- 2. **Funds of the Constituent Units:-** The Funds of the Constituent Units shall be deposited in scheduled and Nationalised Banks.

57. ACCOUNTING YEAR.

The Accounting Year for the purpose of maintenance of Accounts, Audit etc.. shall be the Financial Year commencing from first April and ending on 31st March of the succeeding Year.

58. LIST OF MEMBERS

1. The Constituent shall furnish the information of the expired members of their jurisdiction to the Head Office immediately.

59. POWERS TO AMALGAMATE/TAKE OVER

The Representative General Body of the Mahasabha may on the recommendation of the Working Committee decide to take over any other Institution with similar aims and objects in accordance with section 21 of the Karnataka Societies Registration Act, 1960.

60. POWERS OF DISSOLUTION

The Mahasabha may be dissolved by the Representative General Body in accordance with Sections 22 and 23 of the Karnataka Societies Registration Act, 1960 on the recommendation of the Working Committee supported by three-fourth majority. However, the assets and surplus funds shall not be distributed among the members of the Mahasabha but shall be transferred to any other Institution having similar objects recognised under section 11, 12, 13 & 80 (G) of the Income Tax Act 1961.

61. POWERS TO AMEND THE CONSTITUTION

The Constitution may be amended by the Representative Special General Body of the Mahasabha on the recommendation of the Working Committee and in accordance with Sections-9 and 10 of Karnataka Societies Registration Act, 1960. But however such amendments shall not be repugnant to the provisions of Section 2(15), 12A, 13 (1) (d) and 80 (G) of the Income Tax Act 1961. Further such amendments shall be with prior approval of the Chief Commissioner of Income Tax.

62. COMING INTO FORCE OF THE NEW CONSTITUTION/ MEMORANDUM OF ASSOCIATION AND SUBSEQUENT AMENDMENTS MADE TO IT.

- 1. This Memorandum of Association described as the Constitution of the Mahasabha and the amendments made subsequently shall come into force and have the effect of amending the existing memorandum of association and amended Bye-laws on its registration by the Registrar of Societies under Section 9 of the Karnataka Societies Registration Act 1960.
- 2. All action taken, orders, rules, regulations issued and Appointments made shall continue to remain in force until action is taken under the provisions of the new Constitution/Memorandum of Association.
- 3. The President may subject to ratification by the Working Committee take such action as he deems fit to remove the difficulties if any in carrying out the affairs of the Mahasabha in accordance with this Constitution.

63. CHARACTER OF THE MAHASABHA:

The Character of the Mahasabha shall be irrevocable

List of Presidents of All India Veerashaiva Mahasabha from inception

SI. No.	Names	Place of Session	Period
1	Late Shri Sirasangi Lingaraj	Dharwar	1904-1905
2	Late Shri Sirasangi Lingaraj	Bangalore	1905-1906
3	Late Sir K.P.Puttanna Chetty	Solapur	1906-1907
4	Late Shri Rajalakhamana Gowda	Bagalkote	1907-1909
5	Late Shri Warad Mallappa	Bellary	1909-1910
6	Late Shri Mamale Desai	Belgaum	1910-1911
7	Late Shri Artal Rudragowda	Nippani	1911-1917
8	Late Sir K.P.Puttanna Chetty	Davangere	1917-1920
9	Late Shri Shanthaveerappa Menasinakai	Birur	1920-1927
10	Late Shri Siddappa Kambli	Bangalore	1927-1933
11	Late Dr.Fakirappa Gurubasappa Halakatti	Dharwar	1933-1937
12	Late Shri Siddappa Kambli	Raichur	1937-1938
13	Late Shri S.S.Basavanal	Hubli	1938-1940
14	Late Shri M.S.Sardar	Kumbakonam	1940-1945
15	Late Shri C.C.Hulkoti	Tumkur	1945-1955
16	Late His Holiness Banthanal Sanganabasava Swamigalu	Basavakalyana	1955-1960
17	Late Dr. D.C.Pavate	Shivayoga Mandira	1960-1969
18	His Holiness, Dr.Shivakumar Mahaswamigalu	Mumbai	1969-1973
19	Late Shri J.B.Mallaradhya	Bangalore	1973-1982
	Late Shri K.M.Nanjappa (Acting President June 1982 to March 1983)	-	1982-1983
20	Late Shri Iswar Mallappa Magdum	Mysore	1983-1992
21	Poojya Dr.Sharanabasavappa Appa	Belgaum	1992-1999
22	Dr. Bheemanna Khandre, Ex-Minister	Mysore	1999-2011
23	Dr.Shamanur Shivashankarappa, Minister	-	2012-



Veerashaiva-Lingayath Bhavan, Central Office, Bengaluru

Veerashaiva-Lingayath Bhavan, Belagavi





Veerashaiva-Lingayath Bhavan, Dharwad

1.Veerashaiva-Lingayath Cultural Bhavan, Vijayapur

